Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

Nov. 10, 2022
Call to Order

Chairman Steve Vogt called the Nov. 10, 2022, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:36 p.m. The meeting was conducted via Zoom and in-person.
Welcome
Chairman Vogt welcomed everyone to the meeting. Board members participating by Zoom or conference call were Darryl Griffin, Patricia Heaney, Vic Stratman and Anita Ivey. Board members participating in-person were Margie Brine, Jason Ward, Gary Brown, Larry Miskel, Ron Kraettli, Steve Vogt, Ray Schwartze, Randy Verkamp, Tom Coots, Jim Fleming, John Meusch, T.R. Dudley, John Money, Shane Anselm, Laurel Boisonault and Mary Heywood. MRPC staff participating in-person were Bonnie Prigge, Tammy Snodgrass, Linda Loughridge, Caitlin Jones and Linda Carroll. Grant Wilson with Rep. Jason Smith’s office participated in-person, Guests participating via Zoom were Payton Ruddy with Sen. Roy Blunt’s office and Tammy Alsop with Sikich. MRPC staff members Donald Keeney and Anne Freand participated via Zoom.
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items were presented for approval:

a. Minutes – Sept. 8, 2022
b. Local Review


None


c.
State Review

1. Missouri Department of Public Safety, Jefferson City, MO
97.137 – State and Local Cybersecurity Grant Program Tribal
Environmental Public Health Tracking to Advance Environmental Health Surveillance

Federal: $3,841,132


Applicant: $19,205.66


State: $57,616.98


Local: $307,290.56
Total: $4,225,245.20

2. Missouri Department of Natural Resources, Jefferson City, MO
66.818 – Brownsfield Multipurpose, Assessment, Revolving Loan Fund, and Cleanup Cooperative Agreements

Missouri Statewide Assistance BIL

Federal: $1,022,470
Total: $1,022,470



The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 


grant reviews weekly. Staff is sharing reports in between meetings with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff, or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.

d.   Contracts 

• Crawford Mercantile, LLC/dba Cuba Bakery and Deli, Laura Wallace
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter 
into a technical assistance contract to package and close a Revolving Loan Fund 
loan request, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any 
necessary documents. 
• Maries County
Permission is requested for MRPC’s executive director to sign the Maries County 
Hazard Mitigation Plan contract between MRPC, SEMA and Maries County. 
• Dierberg Educational Foundation, Inc.

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter 
into a technical assistance contract for application preparation for an ARPA 
Local Tourism Asset Development Grant, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or 
executive director to sign any necessary documents.

• Washington County IDA

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter 
into a technical assistance contract for application preparation for an ARPA 
Industrial Site Development Grant, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive 
director to sign any necessary documents.
T.R. Dudley made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the noted additions; Shane Anselm seconded. The motion carried. 
Presentation: Audit Report, Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer, MRPC
Tammy Alsop, partner/auditor with Sikich, presented the finalized audit report for MRPC and its component units for year ending June 30, 2021, which includes MRPC/MRB/MREPC/RLF & IRP. Ms. Alsop reported that it was a single audit with no deficiencies, no significant findings and no difficulties encountered. The firm issued an unmodified opinion, which is the best opinion. There was no management letter, and the firm made no recommendations for improvements.

T.R. Dudley thanked Linda Loughridge for the budget summary page that was included in the audit.

T.R. Dudley made a motion to approve the audit as presented; Ray Schwartze seconded. The motion carried.

Both Bonnie Prigge and Linda Loughridge thanked Tammy Alsop for her work on the audit. Chairman Vogt thanked Linda and her staff on a job well done.

Updates from State and Federal Legislators
Payton Rudy, Sen. Roy Blunt’s office
Ms. Ruddy reported there isn’t much activity at this time. She did mention that the Senator was excited to have visited all 114 counties in Missouri for the second time in his term. Ms. Ruddy said the Senator’s office has stopped taking new cases but will continue to accept requests for grant letters through the end of the month. In conclusion, Ms. Ruddy mentioned this would be her last meeting representing Sen. Blunt’s office. As of Jan. 3, 2023, she will be working with Congressman Mark Alford in District 4.
Chairman Vogt said he appreciates Ms. Ruddy’s participation and said she’s been a great liaison. Bonnie Prigge added that she looks forward to seeing her in her new position.
Grant Wilson, Rep. Jason Smith’s office

Mr. Wilson echoed Ms. Ruddy’s comment regarding there not being a lot of activity at the moment. He reported the new congressional session begins Jan. 3, 2023, and noted pending cases continue to be addressed.
External Relations Committee: Mary Heywood, chairperson
Mary Heywood reported on External Relations activities as follows:  
The committee discussed the vacant for-profit positions in Crawford and Washington counties. Laurel Boisonault submitted T.R. Dudley as a candidate for the Washington County vacancy saying he had expressed an interest in that position. No nominations were received for the Crawford County vacancy. (Please note: This appointment is pending approval of the Washington County Commission.)
Mary Heywood made a motion to approve T.R. Dudley filling the Washington County for-profit position; Larry Miskel seconded. The motion carried.

The committee reviewed the results of the annual dinner evaluation. The general consensus was it was a very good event. The committee did discuss starting the search for a venue earlier. The committee also discussed opening the award nominations to other MRPC associated committees.
Mary Heywood made a motion to open award nominations to other committees associated with MRPC; Ray Schwartze seconded. The motion carried.

The committee reviewed the results of the state priorities survey. Several items were suggested for removal, consolidation, or addition. These suggestions, along with those submitted from the Operations and Planning committees, will be worked into an updated survey. It will be sent back out next week for board members to prioritize.
A discussion of the results of the federal priorities survey was tabled until the next meeting. 

Staff provided a legislative update.

Operations Committee: Jim Fleming, chairman

Jim Fleming reported on operations activities as follows:
The committee reviewed MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ended Oct. 31, 2022.

Chairman Fleming made a motion to approve the financials for the period ending Oct. 31, 2022; Randy Verkamp seconded. The motion carried.
Staff reported increased activity in the loan department. There is $351,400 available to loan in the RLF program and $305,000 available in the IRP program.
Staff presented a proposed change to the travel policy for review. The proposed change clarified whose meals are covered while on commission business.
Chairman Fleming made a motion to approve the policy change; Ray Schwartze seconded. The motion carried.
Planning Committee: T.R. Dudley, chairman
T.R. Dudley reported on planning activities as follows:

The committee reviewed the results of the state priorities survey. It was suggested that when issues are submitted, they include specific funding ideas and examples, rather than be generic statements.
The committee received a report on grant-end activities conducted through the Rural Opioid Initiative Grant. This was a $735,000 grant that ran from 2018 to 2022 and helped individuals in Crawford, Dent, Maries and Phelps counties. Activities conducted with funding from this grant included:
· Completed 16 Rehab Through Innovation Programs involving 168 individuals.
· Created and disseminated four Resource Lists – one for each county.
· Delivered a “Too Good for Drugs Curriculum” to 35 schools and 5,300 students.
· Held Seeking Safety Classes – served150 individuals.
· Hosted 12 Consortium Meetings – Members included representatives from Prevention Consultants of Missouri; Invent Yourself, LLC; Phelps-Maries County Health Department; Dent County Health Department; and Four Rivers Community Health Center

· Webpage Development – Created a landing page on the MRPC website to provide community information and access to resource list maps.
· Completed a Community Needs Assessment and Narcan Study in June 2020.
· Hosted to job fairs with 16 employers served 143 individuals.

· Hosted two employer workshops aimed at educating employers in the region about SUD/OUD, treatment, recovery, and necessary steps to take to employ someone in recovery. Served approximately 58 individuals.
Staff also presented a grant-end report on the Naturally Meramec Program. As of September 2022, the Naturally Meramec Consortium has grown to 128 businesses. Funding for this grant was provided through a grant the U.S. Department of Agriculture Farmers Market Local Food Promotion Program Grant in the amount of $425,000. Activities conducted with funding from this grant included:

· Hosting monthly meetings to assist in the creation of partnerships among local businesses.

· Marketing efforts included placing ads in local publications and posting on Facebook.
· Creation of a website.

· Creation of 14 agri-tourism trails for the website, highlighting seasonal and food-related businesses along some of the region’s most popular trails.

· Hosted Taste of County events in each of the eight counties in the region.

· Partnered with a local community’s swap meet.

· Hosted lunch and learn meetings.

· Partnered with the University Extension on workshops covering topics like food safety, customer service and selling local foods.

Handouts with details on both grants were provided.

Chairman Dudley informed the board the committee decided to move the date of the Strategic Advance from early December to late February or March. This will allow for participation by new board members that will be coming on board.
Housing Board:  Larry Miskel, chairman

Larry Miskel reported on housing activities as follows:
Chairman Miskel reported the board approved the financials and heard an update on housing statistics from Donald Keeney.
Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC): Bonnie Prigge, Executive Director
No report was given.
Environmental: Bonnie Prigge, Executive Director

Bonnie reminded board members that a special collection is being held in Belle this Saturday. She said it was the last collection of the year.
A handout on environmental activities was provided.
Meramec Local Emergency Planning District (MLEPD): Bonnie Prigge, Executive Director
A handout on emergency planning activities was provided. 
Business Loans:  Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer

A handout on loan activity, which includes a list of loans that are pending and the number of SBA, RLF and IRP loans per county, was provided. Linda also reported the next MRDC full board meeting is scheduled for Dec. 14 at noon.
If members know of anyone interested in a small business loan, they were asked to contact Maria Bancroft.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation (MCEC): Vic Stratman
No report was given.
Meramec Regional Community Foundation (MRCF): Bonnie Prigge
Bonnie reported the Community Foundation of the Ozarks (CFO) will be celebrating its 50th anniversary next year. As a regional affiliate, MRCF is celebrating by participating in CFO’s Daffodil Anniversary Grant initiative. She said MRCF received 1,000 daffodil bulbs to plant in communities across the Meramec region and the opportunity to receive a monetary grant up to $1,000 to cover the planting of the daffodils. Once planted this fall, the daffodils will bloom in time for CFO’s 50th anniversary in June. Proposals were solicited from the Meramec Region’s cities, counties, schools, and non-profits. MRCF received seven applications. Those receiving bulbs through MRCF were Bland Middle School and city of Waynesville. MRCF also assisted CFO in providing bulbs to Owensville and St. James. Hermann and Bourbon also received bulbs through their CFO affiliates.
Bonnie also mentioned the CFO would begin accepting applications for its scholarship programs around Jan. 1, 2023. 
Director’s Report
Bonnie provided an update on the recent election for legislators in the Meramec Region.
District 16 – Sen. Justin Brown was re-elected.
District 122 – Tara Peters was elected.



District 26 – Ben Brown was elected.

District 143 – Rep. Bennie Cook was re-elected.

District 118 – Rep. Mike was re-elected.


Other topics Bonnie mentioned included:

· Board members were reminded that the TAC would be meeting in December and would be prioritizing projects in the state system.

· Bonnie said she, Anne Freand and MoDOT’s Preston Kramer, have been visiting counties to discuss transportation needs.

· The transportation High Priority Unfunded Needs list has been discussed at the district level, and the list is being finalized.

· MRPC will again be adopting families for Christmas. Monetary or food donations will be accepted at the December MRPC meeting for anyone wishing to donate.

· A broadband listening session is being held next week in Rolla to discuss thoughts and ideas for presentation to the state program. A virtual option is also available.
· The state has opened more ARPA programs. A $20,000 grant is available for law enforcement and EMS. It requires a 20% match, and the application period will close on Dec. 5, 2022. There are also more grants for small businesses and tourism that have opened.

· The Missouri Humanities National Museum of Indian Removal feasibility study is being finalized. MRPC has been working with PGAV Destinations on the study. The intent of the project, which will be located in St. James, is for it to have a national focus. Bonnie said she hopes to have a presentation ready for the December MRPC meeting.

Lack of regularly participating members on the operations committee was also discussed. Members were asked to consider moving from their current committee to operations. Linda Loughridge said she feels that the operations committee is a good place to really learn about the organization and how it operates.

Concluding her report, Bonnie mentioned there are still some chairs for sale if anyone is interested.
Chairman’s Report

Chairman Vogt reminded board members there would be a special collection in Belle this Saturday. He also reiterated what Linda said about the operations committee. Larry Miskel suggested having all new members start out on that committee.
Bonnie added that it’s time to look at the dues structure. The discussion will start in the operations committee, and she said she has had some suggestions from board members. She mentioned that the EDA wants to see a dues structure that’s not static. Ours is tied to population. Bonnie said this would also be addressed at the board advance.

Adjourn:
Larry Miskel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:35 p.m.; Vic Stratman seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Steve Vogt, chairman
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